Submission regarding planning application 14/02102/FULM
MILL MEADOW, BEXLEY HIGH STREET, BEXLEY 
Chris Rose

15 Thirlmere Rd., Barnehurst.

DA7 6PU

07590 046502 / chrisrose@gn.apc.org
ON BEHALF OF BEXLEY NATURAL ENVIRONMENT FORUM – the umbrella body for Friends of Parks and Open Spaces groups, local wildlife experts and conservationists and sustainability campaigners in the Borough. We work to protect, restore and enhance habitats and biodiversity across Bexley.
26/12/2014
Dear Mr. Westwood,
SUMMARY OF VIEWS
1) Bexley Natural Environment Forum (BNEF) is supportive of the retention of the stable block in  these plans, and the containment of the built development within the footprint of previously built-upon area, subject to maximising sustainability standards and avoiding light pollution.

2) We note that majority of the meadows fall within the boundary of the M106 Metropolitan Site of Importance for Nature Conservation, and are concerned at overall biodiversity losses and the reduction in biodiversity potential inherent in the conversion of existing fields to sporting use through habitat diminution, general disturbance from walkers and dogs, any after-dark lighting and possible pressures for nature-unfriendly ‘tidying’ operations along the riverbank and adjoining areas. There is a lack of proposals for adequate mitigation of this substantial loss of semi-natural habitat from the site. 
3) We welcome the removal from the plans of the paths previously slated to come close to the river, and the likelihood of associated damaging lighting, from this second iteration of the application. 

4) The approvals and conditions associated with this development should bear in mind the ambition to restore and enhance the ecological and water quality status of Cray under the Water Framework Directive, that is being progressed by the Cray Catchment Improvement Group, Thames21 and others, and not hamper this in any way.  

5) Particular attention must be paid to ensuring that occupation by, and permeability to, Water Vole - which is now known to occur on this stretch of river – is not compromised, and ideally that conditions are improved to produce a biodiversity gain. Any Bat occupancy should be maintained, with habitat features suitable for their use being  retained. 
6) We note the potential occurrence of reptiles. It is a matter of concern that no survey work is reported as having been done in the two spring/summer/autumn periods between the previous application and this second one, despite the ‘Ecological appraisal’ stating that: ‘A Reptile survey should be undertaken during appropriate seasonality to establish any Reptile populations on site and to inform a mitigation strategy where appropriate;’   Two recent translocations within Bexley that have been at odds with best practice, and have entirely ignored the conservation status of the species concerned in the Borough, must not be repeated. Any further translocations (for which in any case no suitable identified sites exist within the Borough) would be contrary to the letter and spirit of London Biodiversity Partnership commitments. Any proposals approved by the Council must seek to retain Biodiversity Action Plan species on site. Worryingly, Bexley lacks any statement as to what is an acceptable conservation status for these species, and so is unable to properly judge the impact of any one ‘development’ on the cumulative attrition towards what ought to be a defined ‘red line’.  
7) There was talk in the previous applixation of the offer of a covenant on the meadow area. We cannot see a reference to that this time, but if it is still on the table we question whether this on its own would afford the most valuable form of additional protection, other than that which should already exist given the site’s MSINC status. We suggest that consideration be given to the option of a conservation covenant once the Law Commission consultation process on the subject has resulted in legislation.
BNEF = Bexley Natural Environment Forum

LDF = Bexley Council’s Local Development Framework (strategic planning document) 

(M)SINC = (Metropolitan) Site of Importance for Nature Conservation

BAP = Biodiversity Action Plan

We now discuss our views on the application, concluding with our recommendations and requests to the planning decision-makers as to how it should be taken forward. 
BNEF OBSERVATIONS - DETAIL

THE BUILT DEVELOPMENT DESIGN AND BUILDING STANDARDS

We welcome the proposals for water butts and cycle parking and would wish to see hard surfacing, including for car parking spaces, minimised and ideally consisting of open-mesh cover rather than continuous hard-standing. Given the location there should be a presumption of no net increase, or as little as possible, in impermeable surfaces compared to the existing condition of the site. 
We note again the London plan policy:

5.17 Over time both the Mayor and the

Government expect all new development

will be zero carbon. The Government has

expressed the aim that all new homes should

be zero carbon by 2016 and new nondomestic

buildings should be zero carbon

by 2019.
and Bexley Council’s LDF statement that it would seek to identify suitable sites for zero-carbon developments. We see no progress towards these goals locally and would remind the Council that every non-zero development approved add tens of years of additional ‘carbon anchor drag’ to our ability to hit challenging carbon reduction targets. Given that this site is within a flood plain the question of climate-change proofing should be uppermost in the minds of Council planners. Given the Government’s moves to water down what is meant by zero carbon, we suggest that Passivhaus standards should be applied. 
BIODIVERSITY AND BUILDINGS

The indicated height of the proposed buildings provides an opportunity for installation of Swift nest-boxes and artificial House Martin nests, following the positive precedent set with the Council’s Woolwich building upgrade plans and, the Larner Road redevelopment. Also Bat boxes.
Given the proximity of the buildings to the Cray, we are concerned about light spillage from windows and any ‘security’ lighting, given the proven importance of river corridors as bat transit and feeding areas. There are known means of reducing light spill from dwellings. Built-in window shutters might encourage residents to minimise this. Some kinds of glass, such as Pilkington Optifloat grey will cut 61% of outgoing light. See the section on Bats (below) for more detail on lighting issues.

TRANSPORT
Given the close proximity of bus routes, national rail, shops and other amenities – all within easy walking distance - it is not clear why space is being wasted on as many as 11 non-disabled parking spaces for 9 dwellings. 
We would like to see the Council start taking a lead in encouraging car-free developments in line with the London Plan policy 6.13 in order to help reduce carbon emissions, congestion, the resource footprint of vehicles themselves, and to make more efficient use of our limited land.   
Policy 6.13, Parking

b in locations with high public transport

accessibility, car-free developments

should be promoted (while still

providing for disabled people)

SPORTS PITCH PROVISION

We understand that the demand for more top-quality hockey pitches arises in part from the fact that those on school premises often have insufficient run-off space and other features for higher-level matches. The Council may wish to look at whether joint funding with outside interests of any further school hockey pitch developments might lead to more efficient use of land/available pitch space for this purpose, as well as providing schools with additional income through usage fees.

BIODIVERSITY IN THE RIVER CORRIDOR AND MEADOWS 
As usual we take issue with the reductionist ‘tick-box’ approach and the embedded presumption that if land lacks a few ‘key’ species it is of little value, but unfortunately this is largely driven by government policy. Even ‘weedy’ areas with what to us have little aesthetic appeal can be important for cover and as food sources for pollinating and other insects, providing in turn meals for birds, bats and other animals. 
We are surprised that the ecological consultant’s report flags up the fact that the site is within metropolitan green belt, but failed to mention that the meadows are within an MSINC, the highest grade of SINC designation, and that the whole area is therefore important in a London-wide context. This omission has not been rectified since the first application.   
Bexley’s Open Spaces Strategy (Dec 2008), section 7, set out an ambition to 

‘maintain and improve the natural resources of the Borough in terms of biodiversity including the sustainable management of the river corridor’
The Council’s policy regarding SINCs, as set out in the Local Development Framework (LDF), the strategic plan for the Borough, is one of ‘protecting, conserving and enhancing Bexley’s  ........... Sites of Importance for Nature Conservation (SINC)’.
Closely mown cricket pitches and hard-surfaced hockey pitches are of low to zero biodiversity value, and cannot be seen to enhance biodiversity. 

Habitat connectivity and adequate cover along the riverbank is essential for critical species such Water Voles, including through the town centre where general disturbance will be greater. The Mill Meadows area, if not managed appropriately, could open up a 300m ‘gap’ between the well-vegetated area around the lake upstream, and the river downstream of the Mill.
We welcome the recognition of the need to eradicate Japanese Knotweed and Giant Hogweed from the site, both of which are problematic along the Cray, but the note the apparent lack of progress in getting rid of the latter below Maiden Lane, which suggests a need for a different methodology, higher frequency of control measures and/or a requirement for more persistence in these tasks and follow-through monitoring.

BATS

All Bat species are the subject of UK, London and Bexley Biodiversity Action Plans. 

There seems to have been no survey work done for Bats since the February 2013 document. We suggest that it would be more illuminating and helpful to all concerned if applicants in general spent  more time and money on actual surveying and less on regurgitating pages of existing environmental regulations (some of which often don’t apply to the development in question, and most of which the Council could append as standard to many applications), since these merely serve to give the superficial impression that something ‘good’ is being done for nature when the opposite is often the case.

We note that the ecological consultant’s report states that records show that several species of Bat are found ‘within the search area’ (a 2km radius from the site).’  and that  ‘In addition, ivy clad trees

overhanging the River Cray show suitability for Bats.’
Bexley Council’s Bat BAP states that: ‘Places which provide good foraging habitat are very important to bats, as are roosting and breeding sites. We aim to maintain the current bat population in Bexley and to work with others to reverse the recent population declines in London’s bats.’  and recognises that wider areas of open space, such as meadows, are important for foraging.

In the light of this information and policy, there is a need to protect both actual and potential key habitat features for Bats to improve their conservation status. We therefore call for the retention of the large ivy-clad Sycamore opposite Clarendon Mews towards the north-east corner of the proposed development. It is our understanding that the applicant wishes to remove this. We believe that Clarendon Mews residents would also welcome seeing it retained as a view block, including for the taller buildings nearer the railway line. The effect of the Ivy, as well as being beneficial for Bats and insects, is to maintain that screening effect throughout the winter months. 

We note that biodiversity-poor sports pitches will reduce foraging habitat and depress the populations of insects upon which Bats feed, and therefore run counter to BAP commitments.. 

This development proposal also has the potential, if not correctly managed, to introduce damaging light pollution onto the site and river bank from residential windows, building ‘security’ lighting and sports pitch lighting.  

‘Bats and lighting – six years on’, Alison Fure, The London Naturalist, No 91, 2012, reviews recent research on the negative effects of lighting on Bats and Bat prey, and the importance of river corridors for Bats. The paper states that new lighting along waterways is not recommended where not currently provided. Unmitigated light spillage into such environments should be seen as a form of littering and anti-social behaviour.

In any situation where lighting is deemed necessary in Bat-sensitive locations the paper points to work on the possible advantages of amber LEDS in avoiding negative effects on Bats:
See pages 81 and 84 here:
http://www.furesfen.co.uk/batsandlightingreviewalisonfurelnhspages69-88.pdf
The Campaign for Dark Skies has pulled together considerable evidence that security lighting is ineffective in reducing crime, aids criminals and that excessive lighting increases fear of crime:
http://www.britastro.org/dark-skies/crime.html
The Association of British Insurers does not recommend outdoor lighting as a crime deterrent. Indeed, insurance companies do not offer a reduction in your premiums if you have "security" floodlights, due to the lack of evidence to suggest that lighting reduces crime.
WATER VOLE
The Water Vole is a UK, London and Bexley BAP priority species. We are surprised that there is no mention in the ecological consultant’s report of the London Wildlife Trust survey for Water Voles on the Rivers Cray and Shuttle, 2005, the results of which are held by Bexley Council. 

BNEF is leading on a new Water Vole survey of the Cray and other local waterways. We can confirm the current presence of the species on both the upstream and downstream sides of the proposed development by latrine and feeding station evidence. Clarendon Mews residents report seeing Water Voles in the section adajacent to the site itself.

In order to prevent fragmentation of existing populations either side of Old Bexley it is vital to maintain and improve habitat connectivity throughout the river corridor. 

Uncut vegetated margins maintained at a suitable width of at least 2m 
( http://www.kentishstour.org.uk/water%20vole%20leaflet.pdf ) , and ideally 5m or more (section 3.2.1.7 of LWT’s 2005 survey report) are necessary. Bexley Council has recently (May 2014) set a precedent of 5m in the conditions attached to the Norman Rd development in Belvedere. We suggest that it would be advisable to leave an even broader buffer strip where human and pet disturbance is likely.
We remain concerned about the proximity of buildings to the river bank. The plans provided with the second application do not indicate a distance, but from verbal communication with the developer/architect at a meeting with Clarendon Mews residents, we understand that this is as close as 5-7m at one point. It is not clear to us from where this distance is being measured. There was also some talk of ‘landscaping’. It is  important that an adequate band of native vegetation is maintained and that it is not narrowed to accomodate some jumble of exotic screeening shrubs or other manicured planting between the building at this point and the river, otherwise the amount of suitable habitat will become unduly restricted. If any walling along the river margin is to be rebuilt or replaced, care will have to be taken to ensure no damage to Water Vole habitation, and the opportunity to improve habitat for Water Voles here should be grasped.  
In 2008 to reflect their status as the fastest declining mammal in western Europe, Water Voles became fully protected under a review of the Wildlife and Countryside Act (1981). Under this Act not only are the water voles themselves legally protected but also their burrows and the places they use for shelter and breeding. It is therefore an offence to capture, injure or kill them or to damage, destroy or obstruct their breeding or resting places or to disturb them in their resting or breeding places. To ensure that habitat managers are not prosecuted under this Act, the onus is fully on the land manager to show that they have followed current best practice guidelines in their maintenance of Water Vole habitat.
REPTILES AND AMPHIBIANS
All reptile species are UK and London BAP priority species. 
The Cray corridor is a hotspot of reptile distribution within London as a whole, and thus is very important for the conservation of these declining species- see the maps in London’s Reptile and Amphibian Atlas:

http://www.gigl.org.uk/atlas/amphibians-reptiles-atlas/
We note from the ecological consultant’s report the potential occurrence of reptiles. Two recent translocations within Bexley (one of which is known to have been approved by the Council), that were at odds with best practice in a number of important respects, and that entirely ignored the conservation status of the species concerned in the Borough, must not be repeated. Any further translocations would be contrary to the letter and spirit of the London Biodiversity Partnership’s Reptiles Species Action Plan commitment, which aims to ‘To protect and conserve the native reptile populations of Greater London’ which, we suggest, logically means at least maintaining and certainly not further decreasing the number of populations of reptiles. 
We note that no further sites deemed suitable, even by the Council’s own standards, have been identified within the Borough for the translocation of the species that might occur on the meadows site. Any proposals approved by the Council must therefore commit to retaining Biodiversity Action Plan species on site, and to retaining a sufficient sized area to do so. The hockey and cricket pitches will clearly not provide suitable habitat.

Chris Rose can personally vouch for the occurrence of Common Lizard (Zootoca vivipara) c340m south-east of the southern boundary of the site (2012 record, yet to be submitted to GiGL) 

Our submission on the initial application for this plan noted the reference in part 1 of the general environmental report to surface water ponding, and we suggested that this offered scope for creating one or more ponds to enhance biodiversity, in particular breeding sites for Common Toad (Bufo bufo), a UK and London BAP species that breeds further upstream at Footscray Meadows. 
Were Great Crested Newts, which still occur further upstream as of spring 2013, to be found in or around this site, then larger ponds would be advantageous for them as well. We are pleased to see that this idea has been taken on board, but do not regard this as in inself adequate ‘mitigation’ for the losses to the proposed sportsfield areas, and much will depend on whether or not they are managed in a way that is beneficial to wildlife.  
COVENANT

If the offer of a covenant on the meadow areas remains on the table, we see it as a positive step towards protection of the site into the future, but we question whether this on its own would afford the most valuable form of additional protection, other than that which should already exist under the LDF given the site’s MSINC status. 

BNEF PROPOSALS:

TRANSPORT: 
1) There should be less, or no, non-disabled car-parking provision on account of the proximity of local transport provision, amenities and the statutory requirements to cut UK pollution and carbon emissions. 
HABITAT CONNECTIVITY AND SIZE: 
2) We support the Council’s stated intention (LDF) to retain and pursue improvements to wildlife corridors when determining development proposals, and expect to see this implemented through the planning conditions attached to this development. 
3) We believe that the sports pitches will result in too great a loss of actual and potential semi-natural habitat for a MSINC site and should be rejected. A hard-surfaced pitch in particular has no biodiversity value and will prejudice the ease of any return to more natural conditions in the future. It is likely that additional habitat will be lost due to ‘tidying’ of areas around the sports pitches. This may result in a net loss of biodiversity, as well as a definite loss of bioabundances. 
HABITAT QUALITY AND DISTURBANCE: 
4) As part of an MSINC, highly important in the London-wide context, it is essential that the detailed planning conditions prevent undue disturbance and light pollution effects on wildlife. They should also require detailed plans for delivering biodiversity gains on the site appropriate to the Cray corridor MSINC. 
5) Planning conditions should ensure that well-vegetated margins of the locally occurring native plant species are retained, are allowed to develop or are created on both sides of the river through the site, preferably of at least 5m width, and that these are managed with Water Voles, in particular, in mind. There should be a prescription against the tendency to ‘tidy’ everything up. 

6) We advocate that rubble and log piles (see ecological report) be retained on-site, but moved if necessary, to provide potential reptile and invertebrate basking/hibernating sites, unless shown to contain dangerous contaminants. .  

7) The large surrounding ivy-clad trees should be retained whether currently utilised by Bats or not, including the riverside Sycamore mentioned above. 
8) Regarding implementation of the Council’s policy of enhancing SINCs, we would favour allowing the vegetation of the meadow areas to improve through natural self-seeding rather than oft-adopted ‘must-be-seen-to-do-something’ approach of dotting various planted shrubs of dubious provenance around a site. We appreciate that some management intervention may be necessary to facilitate this, subject to a more rigorous study of which species are or could potentially become present. 
LIGHT POLLUTION: 
9) If the hockey pitch proposal is accepted, we support the currently indicated position well away from the river. 
10) We have pointed to evidence that ‘security’ lighting is ineffective. If the Council is minded to allow this then it should be minimal, ideally not on the river side of any buildings, well-shielded, motion-sensor triggered (but not unduly sensitive) and with the beam wholly downward directed. 
11) There should be strict controls over hours, type, height and directionality of any illumination associated with any part of this development so as to minimise light pollution intensity and duration. However, the LNHS Journal paper cited above draws attention to a widespread failure to properly monitor the compliance of lighting schemes with planning conditions, and the absence of an approved methodology for doing so. Unless the Council can commit to such monitoring – throughout the life of lit sports pitches, for example, and not just on a couple of occasions shortly after opening – then we object to any external lighting, except around the buildings and preferably only on the north side facing away from the river.  
12) Opinion should be sought from Bat experts on the recent research regarding the potential benefit of using amber LEDS to minimise the impact of any lighting that may be approved. We understand that the additional cost of these compared with standard LEDs is small. 
13) Consideration should be given to detailed housing design elements that could minimise light ‘leakage’ from windows onto the river and its banks, such as shutters and specific types of glass.
SPECIES: 
14) Planning conditions should require that a proper reptile survey is done before construction of any building or sports pitches, and that findings are made public to local wildlife interest groups for comment prior to any further action being taken. Populations of BAP priority species should be retained on site, with a sufficient area of habitat and improved habitat conditions. If the translocation of all or part of any population should be approved by the Council then it should be stipulated that this must meet the standards laid down in the Herpetofauna Groups of Britain and Ireland’s (now UK ARGs - Amphibian and Reptile Groups) ‘Evaluating local mitigation/translocation programmes: maintaining best practice and lawful standards’ endorsed by Natural England, and amplified in EN’s First Edition of the Reptile Mitigation Guidelines (TIN102) of 2011.
15) A more detailed survey for Bats should be required, along withy adequate avoidance/mitigation of any likely negative effects of the ‘development’.

16) No works that come closer to the water margin than 5m should commence until such time as there has been a search for any Water Vole burrows along the margins of the affected area. If any are found appropriate experts should be consulted as to the required action to take. 
17) We support the creation of swales and ponds, which should be managed for wildlife as well as rainwater capture purposes.
18) The railway footpath fence-line along the northern margin of the site is softened by the best stand of Tansy in the Borough, and other native vegetation, and this should not be removed or mown away. The Tansy should be checked for the very rare Tansy Beetle (Chrysolina graminis). 
19) As an ‘Informative’, the installation of artificial Swift and House Martin nest sites on the buildings should be suggested to the applicants. Advice is available from Swift Conservation:
http://swift-conservation.org/
The Greener Bexley (contact jonathanrooks@virginmedia.com ) charity is pursuing a Swift and House Martin nest box project in Bexley village and would be able to assist. 

COVENANT: 
20) We suggest that consideration be given to the option of a conservation covenant once the current Law Commission consultation on the subject has reached a conclusion:

http://lawcommission.justice.gov.uk/areas/conservation-covenants.htm
This would ensure specified ongoing management to protect and enhance biodiversity within the site in line with the LDF aspirations for SINCs, since the absence of building alone would not provide any guarantee of this.  

Yours sincerely, Chris Rose BSc (Hons), MSc. 
Vice-Chair, Bexley Natural Environment Forum.
